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Annual General Meeting 

Thursday 19 July 2018, Beamish
Chaired by Helen McConnell Simpson
Minutes by Verity Smith
1. The meeting started at 16:05
2. Apologies and Attendance
a. Apologies were received from Fiona Hayes, Sam van de Geer, Briony Hudson, Rachel Boak, Michael Terwey, Jude Holland, Jemma Conway, and Nick Sturgess.
b. A full list of members attending can be found in Appendix A.
3. Minutes of the 2017 AGM

a. Proposer: Holly Trubshawe
b. Seconded: Catherine Newley
4. Matters arising from the previous minutes - none
5. Accounts 
a.      JN provided a summary of her report and overview of the SHCG account.

b.      The old HSBC account was finally closed in June 2017.
c.       It has been agreed by the committee to transfer £3000 to the new reserve account.
d.      Total income for 2017-18 was £14,346.76. Total expense for 2017-18 was £10, 821.25. Total profit = £3,525.51. 
6.      Committee Reports (please see Appendix B for further details in Trustee Annual Reports 2017-18)

a.     Chair – The main focus this year has been to analyse the responses to the survey of SHCG members which was conducted in summer 2017
b.     Secretary – The registered charity address has changed to: c/o Hackney Museum, Technology and Learning Centre, 1 Reading Lane, London, E8 1GQ
c.     Membership – The Go Cardless system has been introduced for direct debit payments. Thank you to all members who have completed and returned GDPR forms.
d.    News - The newsletter has continued to have a varied range of contributions this year – thank you to everyone who has done so. 
e.    Journal - The SHCG Journal 2018 (Issue 42) marks the 100th anniversary of 1918’s Representation of the People Act. Helen Pankhurst kindly agreed to write the forward for this. The journal was once again peer reviewed and has proved successful in maintaining a high standard of academic journal.
f.       Marketing/Partnerships – the branding for SHCG has been updated as of June 2018 with new logos now in use. This incorporates the new strapline 'Transforming Social History in Museums', which trustees felt more accurately reflects the wide remit of the group.
g. Web Editor – The website has been updated with new content and there has been some work towards looking at costs for refreshing the website in the future. Social media platforms for SHCG have been much more active in the last year and this has proved a good way of engaging with members and attracting new ones.   
h. Seminar Organisers have held 2 seminars in the last 12 months, 1 of which was with the Photographic Collections network in January 2018. This was repeated in April 2018 due to demand. SHCG is working with MIRN on the Musical Instruments seminar to be held in November 2018. 
i. Conference – HMS congratulated RL and NS on a successful conference for 2018 and encouraged members to complete the feedback survey following this year’s which will help to shape next year’s conference. 

7. FirstBASE Sub-Committee Report

a. SM gave a brief update on firstBASE. He informed AGM that Victoria Rogers has stepped down from the committee so there is a current vacancy for an editor. 
b. He reminded members that firstBASE is a great resource and to get in touch with any queries.

c. SM reminded AGM that the 20th anniversary of firstBASE is in 2019 and perhaps a celebration of this could be part of next year’s conference. 
8. Election of Committee Members
a. Ordinary Trustees – there were six candidates proposed for four positions:

i. Niti Acharya proposed by Holly Trubshawe
ii. Rebecca Lucas proposed by Rebecca Shawcross
iii. Lauren Ryall-Waite proposed by Verity Smith 

iv. Alison Grange proposed by Leona White-Hannant
v. Mehzebin Adam proposed by Emma Heslewood
vi. Michelle Gayle proposed by Jo-Ann Curtis
vii. The count was undertaken by Holly Trubshawe and Jessie Petheram
viii. The result was as follows:
1. Niti Acharya

18 Elected on count
2. Rebecca Lucas

20 Elected on count
3. Lauren Ryall-Waite
19 Elected on count
4. Alison Grange

14 Elected on count
5. Mehzebin Adam

10 
6. Michelle Gayle

3


b. Verity Smith was confirmed as Chair Elect for 2018-19. 

9. AOB - The conference organisers were thanked for a great conference so far. HMS thanked AB (outgoing Membership Secretary) on behalf of the other trustees and SHCG members for his hard work on committee.
10. Close of Meeting at 16.28.
Appendix A: List of AGM Attendees
	Bell, Adam
	Tyne and Wear Museums

	Castling, John
	The Auckland Project, Bishop Auckland

	Cooper, Rachel
	Birmingham Museums Trust

	Grange, Alison
	Head of Steam: Darlington Railway Museum

	Holmen, Jill
	Epping Forest District Museum

	Lucas, Rebecca
	Northampton Museum and Art Gallery

	Mastoris, Steph
	National Museum Wales

	Mellors, Leah
	Ripon Museums

	McConnell Simpson, Helen
	Slimbridge Wetlands Centre

	Maultby, Sarah
	Woodhams Stone Collection, Malton

	Morton, Diana
	Museums and Galleries, Edinburgh

	Newley, Catherine
	St. Albans Museums

	Noble, Jenny
	Culture NL – Museums

	Ord, Jack
	Museum of the History of Science, Oxford 

	Petheram, Jessie
	Shakespeare Birthplace Trust

	Ross, Kitty
	Leeds Museums and Galleries

	Ryall-Waite
	Lauren

	Smith, Verity
	Barnsley Arts, Museums and Archives

	Trubshawe, Holly
	Kingsbridge Cookworthy Museum

	Whitaker, John
	Wakefield Museums


Appendix B: SHCG Trustee Annual Reports 2017-18
Title of paper:

Chair’s Annual Report 2017/18
Author:


Helen McConnell Simpson
Date of report:

14/06/2018
Purpose of report:

AGM
The Chair’s main focus this year has been to analyse the responses to the survey of SHCG members which we conducted in summer 2017, and to develop plans to act on the results and the suggestions made. The survey was completed by 90 respondents, representing about one third of SHCG’s membership. Many thanks to those who took the time to complete the survey and share your views and suggestions with trustees. Many respondents provided ideas for future work, and these were gratefully received.

Cat Newley, as the outgoing Chair, kindly compiled a report summarising the responses. This is attached for your information. The Chair has drawn out the key findings from these responses, and trustees have spent a significant amount of time this year discussing the findings. It is intended that the results of this survey will form the basis for SHCG’s future planning over the next few years. 

One of the key findings is the need to diversify the membership of SHCG in order to make the organisation more representative of the museum workforce and of society as a whole, and to increase membership to ensure the sustainability of the organisation. Trustees considered the merits of trying to attract more people who work with social history stories and collections, but who do not hold the job title of curator. A new SHCG logo and flier have been created, to be followed shortly by a pop up banner for use at events. The offer of free digital membership for students on Museum Studies courses will be extended for the upcoming academic year. The Seminar Organisers are working on developing a partnership with Museum Detox, which brings together museum professionals with BAME backgrounds. In advertising trustee vacancies this year, the Secretary has tried to demonstrate the benefits for mid-career professionals as well as those starting out in the sector, in order to diversify the range of people acting as trustees. Trustees discussed the possibility of removing the obligation for people standing as trustees to be nominated by two members, in order to reduce barriers for people who are newer to the group, but it was decided that this requirement is important in ensuring that potential trustees understand the commitment the role requires. In the longer term, trustees plan to consider seeking funding for a project to rebrand SHCG, raise its profile in the sector and increase and diversify its membership, possibly under the HLF Resilient Heritage scheme. 

The survey returned very positive responses to much of SHCG’s current offer, including seminars, conference, the email list, and networking opportunities. In order to maintain and extend these, there are plans to return to offering two seminars per year where possible, including working in collaboration with other SSNs to reach new audiences and share expertise. It is intended to keep costs as low as possible, in order to reduce barriers to attendance. Trustees have again worked with a regional organisation to provide a free place for a first time attendee of the SHCG conference, in addition to the free place offered each year by SHCG. Many thanks for North East Museum Development for their support in this. The cost of travel was highlighted by several respondents as precluding attendance of SHCG events. Trustees continue to make efforts to hold events in different areas of the UK, and are considering measures such as a travel bursary and sharing more content from events online, in order to address this further. SHCG hosted Museum Hour on twitter in April, in order to provide opportunities for online networking and reaching new audiences. All members are encouraged to interact with SHCG and one another online.

Several respondents suggested that SHCG do more to promote members’ events, exhibitions and job listings. Trustees decided that social media was the best platform for this; as such listings are time sensitive. The Web Editor continues to seek out and forward any relevant announcements via SHCG’s social media channels, and will happily promote any relevant content forwarded by members. A quotation has been sought for updating the SHCG website to allow it to hold such content, but the quote is too high for this to be feasible currently. The Web Editor will seek further quotations for a more limited update.

The survey highlighted that new members are not well-informed about the breadth of SHCG’s offer. It is planned to create a new members’ welcome pack, which will provide details of the offer and links to online resources. 

In addition to working on forward planning, the Chair has supported other trustees in their roles; continued to engage with the joint SSN group and FirstBASE committee; and completed a survey on how SHCG engages with its members digitally for the Museum University Partnership Initiative.

Title of paper: Secretary Annual Report 2017/18

Author: Verity Smith
Date of report: 15 June 2018
Purpose of report: AGM 
· Trustees’ details were updated on the Charity Commission website following the election of new trustees at AGM 2017. These are amended each year following AGM and the election of new trustees. 

· Charity Commission returns for England and Scotland were completed in December 2017 for the FY 2016/17.

· The registered address for SHCG effective from 1 April 2018 is c/o Hackney Museum, Technology and Learning Centre, 1 Reading Lane, London, E8 1GQ. 

· All Trustee Reports and minutes of meetings are saved to the Google Drive (linked to enquiryshcg@gmail.com) following each meeting.

· SHCG Trustee meetings for 2017/18 have been held at M Shed, Bristol, Northampton Guildhall, and Hackney Museum. 
For the 2018/19 year:

· I have discussed with the School of Museum Studies at the University of Leicester the possibility of SHCG’s registered address being held here in the longer term to avoid changing the address every 2-3 years as trustees change roles or move jobs. In principle, this suggestion has the support of staff including the Head of School however further clarification is required regarding the legal implications of this. This is something to be picked up during the 2018/19 year.

· The publications archive for SHCG is currently held with Newcastle University despite the fact they have ceased taking copies of the latest publications. Contact needs to be made to determine whether they still wish to hold the archive or if this can be transferred to the University of Leicester to sit alongside the administrative archive held in the David Wilson library.   

Title of paper:

Treasurer’s Annual Report 2017/18
Author:


Jenny Noble
Date of report:

14 June 2018

Purpose of report:

AGM
The old HSBC account was finally closed in June 2017; all standing order subscriptions from the past two years (£376) were transferred into the Co-op main (community) account. At the request of the Co-op Bank, the community account was also closed in December 2017 and all funds were transferred into the charity account formerly used to hold reserves. The former £2,000 reserve is included as funds in the Co-op main account for year ended 31st March 2018.

A new Co-op charity account is (at the time of writing) being set up for reserves. As no money had been added in 2017-18 prior to the community account closure, the Committee has agreed to transfer £3,000 into the new reserve account in addition to the original £2,000 reserve.  

A GoCardless account has been created to allow individual members to pay for subscriptions by Direct Debit from next year. SHCG has also been registered with HMRC, giving members the option of allowing SHCG to claim back tax on subscriptions via the Gift Aid scheme. Monthly bank reconciliation continues to take place, with reports circulated to the Committee. 

The Treasurer would like to apologise to members for any inconvenience caused by the changes of bank details and registered address, and in the late introduction of GoCardless prior to payment of 2018-19 subscriptions. She anticipates that 2019-20 will be more straightforward!
Financial summary for year ended 31.03.2018

Total income 2017-18:


14,346.76
Total expenses 2017-18:


10,821.25

Operating (loss) / profit 2017-18:

  3,525.51

Total balance brought forward 2016-17:
  8,261.59 

Funds in Co-op main account:
11,787.38

Funds in Co-op reserve account:            0.00

Funds in HSBC account:

         0.00  

Total balance carried forward 2017-18:    £11,787.38
	Description of Receipts
	Income 2017–2018
	Income 2016–2017

	Membership subscriptions
	8,328.70
	7,164.46

	HSBC account membership subs
	66.00
	138.00

	Conference 2016
	0.00
	9,098.41

	Conference 2017
	5,672.05
	0.00

	Conference 2018
	0.00
	n/a

	Advertising and sponsorship
	0.00
	100.00

	Grant income
	0.00
	0.00

	Seminars* (see summary, below)
	180.00
	115.00

	Sundries and miscellaneous 
	100.01
	9.36

	TOTAL INCOME
	£14,346.76
	£16,625.23 


	Description of Payments 
	Expenses 2017–2018
	Expenses 2016–2017

	Conference 2016
	0.00
	7,191.08

	Conference 2017
	3,973.97
	729.00

	Conference 2018
	242.64
	n/a

	Seminars
	203.80
	13.75

	Newsletter
	2,024.48
	1,870.15

	Journal
	1,501.07
	1,302.14

	Postage and stationery
	42.34
	85.60

	Committee travel expenses
	1,748.77
	1,552.17

	firstBASE expenses
	496.19
	1,825.90

	Sundries and miscellaneous 
	587.99
	561.90

	TOTAL EXPENSES
	£10,821.25
	£15,131.69


Summary of finances for April 1st 2017 to March 31st 2018
Membership Subscriptions 

2017-18 subscriptions were very robust, showing an increase over the last two years, which were in turn healthier than the preceding period. Standing order subscriptions to the sum of £66 were paid into the old HSBC account and subsequently transferred to the Co-op main account, along with £310 received in the two preceding years. 

Committee Expenses 
Three Committee meetings were held during the year, in Bristol, Northampton and Hackney. The cost of Committee travel remains consistent with the amount spent in the last two financial years, taking advantage of early booking or split fare reductions where possible.
Conference 
Following a three-year trend, the annual SHCG Conference returned a profit (£969.08). A full report for Conference 2017 in Reading is issued by the Conference Organisers. 

Seminars
One SHCG seminar was held during 2017-18. Despite a small loss for this period, the seminar itself broke even; the discrepancy arises from the late payment of one delegate’s fee (*£25) in April 2018. One £25 fee is still outstanding and may have to be written off. Expenses relate to travel expenses for the Seminar Organiser and two speakers, plus refreshments.
Journal and News 
Two editions of the SHCG Newsletter and one edition of the SHCG Journal were paid for within the financial year 2017-18. The rise in expenses is largely attributed to postage costs, which were reduced during the former News Editor’s term thanks to the generosity of The Postal Museum in providing stamps. 
Projects, Grant Income, Sponsorship and Advertising
Costs incurred by the firstBASE project relate to travel expenses and web hosting fees. No grant income or sponsorship was applied for or received during 2017-18; disappointingly, nor was any income generated via advertising spaces in SHCG News.
Sundries and Miscellaneous 
Miscellaneous income relates to a generous donation from a former member of SHCG. Miscellaneous costs relate to SHCG’s biennial domain renewal; annual subscription cost for Survey Monkey; and accountant’s fee for the Independent Examination Reports for the Charity Commission for England & Wales and Office of the Scottish Charity Regulator, and Annual Return to the OSCR.
Title of paper: Membership Secretary Annual Report 2017/18
Author: Adam Bell
Date of report: 15 June 2018

Purpose of report:

AGM

All individual members have been given info about how to set up a Direct Debit for their membership renewals via GoCardless, which is now a mandatory requirement of individual membership. The switch to Direct Debit is being made in an effort to make membership administration more efficient, meaning that more time can be spent by SHCG’s Trustees on its core aims and objectives. Direct Debits set up will come into force for the 2019/20 membership renewals, due on 1 April 2019 and thereafter each year. As of 15 June 2018 76 have actioned this request. As a rough guide, we have about 150 individual members, so about 50% of our individual members have set up a Direct Debit, with the remainder still to do so. Individual members who have not yet set up a GoCardless Direct Debit are asked to do so at their earliest convenience.

At the same time as e-mailing individual members about Direct Debits, the Membership Secretary also asked individual members to complete and return to SHCG General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR) forms and Gift Aid forms. At time of writing the forms are still being collated and processed. Individual members who are yet to submit a GDPR form are asked to do so at their earliest convenience.

The Membership Secretary would like to thank members for their understanding and perseverance while we adopt a new way of processing individual membership payments, and administering members’ data following the implementation of the GDPR.

The Membership Secretary would also like to thank the Treasurer, Jenny Noble, for her assistance with setting up the GoCardless payment plans for individual members, and her ongoing support in particular with institutional membership renewals.

All institutional members were requested to update SHCG’s contact and banking details on their finance systems, prior to invoicing, and all have now been invoiced, with renewal subscriptions beginning to come through.

The Membership Secretary recently contacted the Association of Independent Museums (AIM) to offer AIM members a chance to avail of a free trial digital membership offer (T&Cs apply) which, it is hoped, will help to make SHCG better known among those working in independent museums and heritage attractions.

After ten years of serving on the committee (as Conference Organiser, Seminar Organiser, News Editor and, latterly Membership Secretary) I would like to thank all in SHCG for their friendship and support, and wish the Group all the best as I step down at this year’s AGM. I look forward to remaining an active member and supporter of SHCG, and am proud to have been able to contribute to the Group and the sector over the last decade.

Title of paper: News Editor Report 2017/18
Author: Jessie Petheram
Date of report: 6th June 2018
Purpose of report:

AGM
· This was the News Editor's first year in the role

· Editing of September 2017 issue (#79) ran smoothly with a good range of contributions

· April 2018 issue (#80) faced more challenges with getting enough contributions. The News Editor would like to avoid this in future by getting calls for papers out earlier, or inviting contributions throughout the year so there is a bank to draw upon (where relevant)

· The News continues to run reviews of SHCG events (e.g. seminars, conference) as positive publicity of what SHCG offers its members - these are written by attendees

· Issue 80 also introduced an interview feature - the News Editor would like to continue with this to demonstrate a range of roles and activities across SHCG, its members and the sector more widely

· The News continues to be available in both a digital and print format to suit different membership levels. Past editions of the News are available in the digital format on the SHCG website. These were brought up to date by the Digital Officer

Plans for 2018/19

· Continue interview feature in News

· Continue developing content of News to include both invited and volunteered contributions, to reflect the wide ranging nature of the sector and of social history

· Work with the rest of the committee to support SHCG's ambition to improve its representation of the sector

· Promote in the News the new logo and slogan of SHCG

Title of paper:
Journal Editor Report 2017/18
Author:

Amy Rowbottom
Date of report:
8th June 2018
Purpose of report:

AGM
· Following election at the conference in late June, trustees discussed the subject of the next annual Journal with via email. As 2018 marks the 100th anniversary of 1918’s Representation of the People Act, this was seen to be a suitable topic for this year’s Journal.

· The Call for Papers was issued in late September, ahead of publication in the Spring.

· Gillian Murphy, Curator for Equality, Rights and Citizenship at the Women’s Library of the London School of Economics, engaged as Guest Editor in a voluntary capacity.

· Peer reviews of articles were completed by late January. Each essay was only reviewed once due to a lack of available peer reviewers and a shortage of time in sourcing additional contacts. This will be reviewed in time for the next Call for Papers. However, the editing process meant that Gillian Murphy could also be argued to have peer reviewed the articles.

· Call for book and exhibition reviews issued with a deadline of 10th February.

· Due to an unfortunate number of drop outs, the Guest Editor sourced further articles, chiefly from Parliament’s Vote 100 project.

· Copyright permission for an image was sought for the Vote 100 article but, due to the charitable status of SHCG, no payment was sought.

· Helen Pankhurst contributed an introduction which was a great achievement. A donation of £100 from SHCG was gratefully received by the Pankhurst Centre, Manchester in thanks for Helen Pankhurst’s kind contribution.

· All essays were sent to the Guest Editor for introductions and foreword by the end of January.

· Journal Editor liaised with the Newsletter Editor on deadlines and issue date.

· All content sent to Designer by agreed deadline with the Newsletter editor (late March).

· Content sent to designer Nick Drew with final proofs confirmed by mid-April.

· Due to the subject of 2018’s Journal, many of the articles focus on exhibitions and items on display this year which is positive in terms of reflecting current interpretation.

· Journal Editor to consider the theme of next year’s Journal in line with SHCG’s Forward Plan, seeking a greater diversity of submissions.

Title of paper: Web Editor Annual Report 2017/18

Author: Diana Morton
Date of report: 15/06/18
Purpose of report:

AGM
Website: 

· The website has been updated with new content as required. This has included sections on Conference 2018, seminars, Trustee recruitment and items for other SSNs. There is an ongoing plan to continue to maintain the website and update parts of it. 

· The SHCG has been looking at costs to update or refresh the website. However this looks like it may be prohibitively expensive. 

· The domain name has now been renewed for two years; this is due to be paid again on 14 December 2019.

· Analytics: there have been 550 website users in the last 28 days (this is down from a peak in May- presumably coinciding with the conference announcement). 81.7% of our users are in the UK. The most visited page in the last 28 days is the Conference 2018 section. 

Social Media:

· Facebook: We have 985 followers and 996 likes as of 8 June 2018. Regular content has been posted on Facebook, but avoiding re-posts as these are penalised with reduced reach. 

· Twitter: We have 1,679 followers as of 8 June 2018. 69% are female and 91% are based in the UK. Breaking these stats down further 73% are in England, 22 % in London and 9% are in Yorkshire and Humber and 9% are in Scotland. 

· Scheduling has been moved to Hootsuite for ease of use. The SHCG twitter account generally posts every day. The content is a mix of posts about SHCG events, social history themed posts, general posts relating to museums and job adverts. Recently we have posted more about the conference and also used more gifs in posts to increase interest.

· A successful Museum Hour was hosted by SHCG on 9 April to raise awareness of the 2018 Conference.

· Linked In: The SHCG page has been reactivated and a company page has been created.

· YouTube: No new content has been added to YouTube.

JISCmail

· The JISCmail list has been managed to ensure that it is only accessed by members. Notices about GDPR have been posted and other content added as necessary. 

Title of paper: Marketing and Partnerships Officer Annual Report 2017/18
Author: Leah Mellors
Date of report: 15 June 2018
Purpose of report:

AGM

Over the past year, the Marketing & Partnerships Officer has focused on branding and marketing for the SHCG. This has involved creating a MailChimp account to make marketing emails more visually appealing, branded with the SHCG branding and clearer in the information provided, and combining this with an up-to-date mailing list to ensure information is getting to the right people. This mailing list includes Museum Federations, Museum Development Officers, university departments and AMA support groups, as a way of reaching out to a wider audience, who are not necessarily existing members of the group. This combination was used to market the Advocacy seminar (in November 2017), the Care of Photographs seminar (in January 2018), Conference 2018, and Calls for Papers for seminars and Conference. Bookings for seminars and Conference have been strong, suggesting that the new marketing is working well. 

On the branding side, the Marketing & Partnerships Officer has worked with Nick Drew, a graphic designer, to develop a new logo for the SHCG. This incorporates the strapline 'Transforming Social History in Museums', which the trustees felt more accurately reflects the wide remit of the group. New physical marketing materials, such as flyers, posters and a pop-up banner, are also being progressed with Nick Drew and the Marketing & Partnerships Officer has sought input from the group's membership in the form of images for this marketing material. More work needs to be done on this but a good start has been made and a reasonable quotation secured to produce these materials. 

For partnerships, the Marketing & Partnerships Officer secured funding from North East Museum Development to provide a free place at the 2018 Conference for a first-time delegate from a non-NPO organisation in the North East region. This is in addition to the free conference place funded by the SHCG. Links have also been established with the Social History Society, who have promoted some of our events and offered to do more publicity on our behalf on their new website. More work can be done on this over the next year to strengthen the links and work together further.

Future plans 

Over the next year, the Marketing & Partnerships Officer will complete work on the physical marketing materials and identify events or outlets where these can be distributed. Marketing will continue, using MailChimp, for seminars and Conference, as well as for Calls for Papers. With new GDPR rules in place, a revised mailing list will be created to ensure the group complies with the regulations.

Focus for marketing will also shift to non-members, in order to grow the group's membership. Possible areas to target will be university Museum Studies courses, smaller volunteer-led museums, training museums, and non-curators. This will help to diversify the group's membership and reach out to anyone who works with social history collections. 

Title of paper:
Seminar Organisers’ Report 2017/18
Author:

Holly Trubshawe and Niti Acharya
Date of report:
13th June 2018
Purpose of report:

AGM
The Seminar Organisers aim to plan, develop and deliver two seminars a year. They have also taken an active role in developing partnerships and collaborations with other subject specialists networks (SSNs) to share skills, resources and provide support across networks.
They contacted a number of SSNs to start conversations about potential collaborations which would be beneficial to members of both networks and provide development opportunities to attendees.

As this year was spent making initial contact with other SSNs, the organisers hope these conversations will come to fruition over the coming years with informative and desirable seminars. The plan is for one of the annual seminars to be solely organised by SHCG and one in partnership, thus providing a varied programme across the year and country. 
The first seminar was held in November 2017 - This is What We Do - to provide practical advice and case studies on how to advocate for your museum, role or collection to external stakeholders, visitors, other members of staff, volunteers or trustees. 9 delegates attended the seminar including 1 free place. Due to budget being calculated for 15 attendees, despite two non-members attending which helped to boost income, the seminar still made a loss of £72.20. The Seminar Organisers are working to ensure that seminars are relevant for members and value for money, but break even as a minimum. 
The second seminar was held in partnership with the Photography Collections Network (PCN), a relatively new SSN that is finding its feet and was keen to join forces with SHCG, partly to learn from an established SSN and also to help raise its profile amongst social history museums. The seminar was held at Wakefield Museum on 26th January 2018. Of the 20 attendees, 17 were SHCG members, and due to demand for places, a second seminar was run at the same venue on the 27th April. Of the 14 attendees, 8 of those were SHCG members. The feedback was very positive, and a review of the seminar was published in the latest SHCG news.
Musical Instruments Unwrapped
Seminar Organisers are working in collaboration with the Musical Instruments Resource Network (MIRN) to explore how to tell social histories through musical instruments. At the time of writing, the call for papers is open until 14th June; the seminar will take place in November at St Cecilia’s Hall in Edinburgh, which has been hired for no charge thanks to MIRN contacts.
This partnership has challenged the standard working practice for SHCG whereby travel expenses up to £100 are covered and the delegate fee is waived in lieu of the presentation. MIRN do not cover travel costs for speakers and speakers are also expected to pay the delegate fee. This is the first time SHCG will be using this model so it will be interesting to see what response it receives from members and potential speakers. 
Future Plans
A fruitful discussion developed during SHCG’s hosting of Museum Hour on Twitter in April 2018 in regards to developing exhibitions on a budget. The Seminar Organisers are in contact with the Programme and Project Officer for the South West Museum Development Partnership and the Conservation Officer in the South West to potentially develop and deliver a seminar in February 2019. The South West has been chosen as the ideal location for this event because of the large number of small and volunteer-run museums and SHCG haven’t hosted a seminar in the South West for a while. Seminar Organisers have also been in contact with the Disability Cooperative Network (DCN) in relation to this seminar, to help promote accessibility and inclusion when planning and delivering exhibitions, regardless of budget. 
Seminar Organisers are in the early stages of conversation with Museum Detox about a potential joint seminar exploring aspects of representation, date TBC, and with the Geological Curators Group (GCG) (and possibly the Natural Sciences Collections Association (NatSCA)) for early 2019. This is currently pending approval from GCG’s committee.
Title of paper: Object Lessons
Author: Holly Trubshawe 
Date of report: 14.06.2018
Purpose of report:

AGM
SHCG has 3 Object lesson boxes that are designed to help anyone working with social history collections to identify and look after collections made of plastic, metal or wood. 

The boxes are free for museums or individuals to borrow, the only cost is transportation (around £75) and to ensure the boxes are insured. More details can be found at http://www.shcg.org.uk/object-lessons 

Wood object lesson box is currently at Wheal Martyn museum. It was used as part of a care of wood training day in December 2017. It had previously been at the Garden City Collection in Letchworth. 
Metals object lesson box is currently at Darlington Railway museum, where it has been since December 2016. They have used it to deliver 2 sessions to volunteers. The feedback from them has been really positive.   

Plastics object lesson box is currently at Norfolk Museum Service as part of their teaching museum. It has been used for sessions with trainees in the past couple of years. 

The boxes are clearly still of use, but the issues around storing them (museums hold on to the box/boxes until requested by another organisation or individual) and promoting them remains. Issues around transition for SHCG trustees means information about previous locations is often lost when the roles is passed on so the option of a dedicated SHCG email for object lessons boxes is being explored as well as considering the long term plan for the boxes. 

Title of paper: Conference Organisers Report

Author: Rebecca Lucas and Nick Sturgess
Date of report: 15th June 2018
Purpose of report:

AGM
The 2018 Conference was developed in response to the feedback from attendees at the 2017 conference given through the feedback survey.

There wasn’t a stand out suggestion for the 2018 location so a number of options from across the country were investigated. Newcastle upon Tyne and the North East were chosen as a good change in location form 2017 and for the Great Exhibition of the North.

Day 1 will be held at the Beamish Museum and Day 2 at Great North Museum Hancock. 

The delegate day rate for Beamish is £25/head. We received a reduced price in return for providing 5 free day places for Beamish staff. The room hire cost for Great North Museum: Hancock is £380 (plus catering costs).

The conference dates of 19th and 20th July were chosen to due to availability of venues and accommodation. An informal evening event is being held on the 18th in association with the North East Emerging Museum Professionals group.

Overnight accommodation has been arranged with Northumbria University. The accommodation has a central location, ensuite and breakfast provided.
The conference has been advertised as widely as possible without paying for advertising. It has been listed on the SHCG website, social media and distributed via email.

The theme for the conference, A True Reflection? Displays, stories and exhibitions, covers a number of themes requested in the 2017 feedback survey.
There was a very good response to the call for papers and this year we have offered speakers the option of a 15min slot so that we could have more speakers. In addition to the usual 20 min case studies the conference will have two 45min interactive sessions and a tour of Beamish. Two keynote speakers with relevant experience and stories have been booked. 

Once again, SHCG has been able to fund one free place at conference for a member who has not attended an SHCG event before. We are very pleased that North East Museum Development is also able to fund a free delegate place. We have asked all successful applicants to write a review of conference for SHCG News.
The informal visit on Saturday morning will be to the Great Exhibition of the North. Unfortunately we were unable to organise a special tour but hopefully it will interesting to visit an exhibition delegates will have heard a lot about on Friday. 

We hope that this year’s conference is a great success and we look forward to receiving delegates’ feedback on the format and content of the conference in this year’s follow-up survey.

SHCG Annual General Meeting, Thursday 19 July 2018, Beamish
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